

# **BEZBEDNI NOVINARI**





Representatives of journalistic and media associations with colleagues from Dimitrovgrad (photo: OSCE/Miroslav Janković)

### MONITORING OF THE MEDIA SCENE IN SERBIA FOR MARCH 2025

### UVOD

The monitoring of the media scene is conducted to continuously track events and processes affecting media freedom in the Republic of Serbia. This monitoring focuses on freedom of expression; monitoring the implementation of existing regulations; the adoption of new regulations, as well as amendments to current ones, both in the media field and other areas that directly or indirectly impact media freedom; and the analysis of lawsuits considered by experts to be SLAPP suits (strategic lawsuits against public participation) targeting journalists and media outlets.

Publicly available data, information obtained from journalists, editors, and other media professionals, journalistic associations, and media organizations, as well as from governmental and non-governmental bodies, are used for monitoring.

This Monitoring Report was prepared by expert monitoring team from the "Savović" Law Office in cooperation with ANEM.

#### **Supported by:**

This project is funded by the European Union







### I. FREEDOM OF EXPRESSION

#### New Findings from the International Organization Amnesty International

At the end of March, a forensic analysis conducted by the international organization Amnesty International found evidence (Journalists targeted with Pegasus spyware -<u>Amnesty International Security Lab</u>) of an attempted installation of one of the most sophisticated and invasive spyware programs, Pegasus, on the mobile phones of two journalists from BIRN. The journalists received Viber messages from an unknown number registered with the operator Telekom Srbija. The messages contained links to a Serbian-language internet domain. Amnesty International stated with a high degree of confidence that the domain is associated with the Pegasus spyware. The journalists did not click on the links, thereby preventing their devices from being compromised.<sup>1</sup>

Both domestic and international expert communities reacted to this case.<sup>2</sup>

The Media Freedom Rapid Response (MFRR) platform and the SafeJournalists Network (SJN) issued a statement strongly condemning the attacks on journalists and non-governmental organizations in Serbia. It was stated that violence, obstruction, and intimidation are tolerated and even carried out by the highest representatives of the authorities. In addition to the threats and pressure directed at journalists Ksenija Pavkov and Ana Lalić Hegediš, the physical removal of journalists from the City Hall in Novi Sad, and the detention and search of journalists during a session of the Novi Sad City Assembly,

		🖬 4G 🗫						, ol 74% ∎	
<4	+381659940263 ~ Last seen a moment ago	c		÷	+381659940263 Poslednji put viđen pre 35 minut	¢	•		
	1659940263 is not in your contact list		×	+381	659940263 nije u vošoj listi kont			×	
+	Add to contacts			~	Dodaj u kontakte				
	Block and Report Spam			0	Odbiokiraj				
0	Block Contact				Blokirajte i prijavite bezvrednu	poštu			
	Messages in this chat are private and protected by Viber's end-to-end encryption Learn more	n,			Deruke u ovom časkanju s zaštićene su pomoću Viber sve šifrovanja. <u>Saznajte v</u>	obuhva			
	Today				Danas				
	Imaš li i ti info da je on sledeći? Ja sam nešto potpuno drugačije čula https://			۲		•	0		

serious concern was raised by the raid conducted by criminal police on the premises of several civil society organizations, including CRTA – the publisher of Istinomer, an online fact-checking portal.<sup>3</sup>

#### Meeting of Representatives of Journalists' Associations and Organizations Who Are Members of the Permanent Working Group for the Safety of Journalists with Local Media Representatives

The meeting of the Permanent Working Group for the Safety of Journalists (PWG) was held at the end of March in Dimitrovgrad. In addition to the organizers – the Association of Independent Electronic Media (ANEM) and the FAR online portal from Dimitrovgrad – the meeting was attended by the OSCE Mission to Serbia, local journalists, and representatives of journalists' and media associations that are members of the PWG.<sup>4</sup>

The meeting was organized in Dimitrovgrad because state institutions, even after more than a year, have still not begun addressing the case of illegal surveillance of Slaviša Milanov, a journalist from the FAR portal based in that town. (See more in the Media Scene Monitoring Reports for <u>March</u> and <u>December</u> 2024).

The case of Slaviša Milanov had already been discussed at previous meetings of the PWG. The prosecution and police ignored the need for a swift and effective response



Slaviša Milanov in conversation with representatives of media associations (photo: OSCE/M. Janković)

until similar new cases occurred and the international organization Amnesty International published its report. Only then did the police receive an urgent request to investigate the allegations raised in the criminal complaint.

ОБЩИНА ЦАРИБРО

#### At the meeting, Milanov stated:

"It is not pleasant to live with the knowledge that they know everything about you and are following you. Those who are supposed to protect us are not doing so, because institutions in Serbia do not function. We don't even know who is handling the data collected about us. It creates a sense of insecurity. The only institution that initiated any action was the Ombudsman, who requested a report from the police. The police were given 15 days to provide it, but that didn't happen. The public's reaction was spot on because it's the only way to learn anything when the system doesn't work."<sup>5</sup>

Journalist Sergej Ivanov also spoke about the problems faced by the FAR editorial team. In February, the President of the Dimitrovgrad Municipality, Vladica Dimitrov, falsely accused Ivanov of attempting to bribe members of the local assembly. Ivanov stated that, because of his activism, he was labeled as someone offering bribes to assembly members, which forced him to file a lawsuit against the President of the Municipality of Dimitrovgrad.<sup>6</sup>

#### **CRTA Association – Criminal Complaint in Response to Unauthorized Handling of Information and Documentation**

The CRTA association filed a criminal complaint (<u>Crta\_krivicna-prijava.pdf</u>) on the grounds that the individuals named in the complaint unlawfully handled information and documentation obtained when members of the criminal police entered the organization's premises.

The criminal complaint was filed against: the President of the Republic of Serbia, Aleksandar Vučić; the Chief Public Prosecutor of the Higher Public Prosecutor's Office in Belgrade, Nenad Stefanović; the acting public prosecutor of the Special Department for Combating Corruption of the Higher Public Prosecutor's Office in Belgrade, Jelena Milutinović Ziljkić; the head of the Anti-Corruption Department of the Criminal Police Directorate, Miloš Savić; and unidentified persons employed by the Ministry of the Interior and the Special Department for Combating Corruption of the Higher Public Prosecutor's Office in Belgrade. The complaint accuses these individuals of multiple criminal offenses: Abuse of Official Position under Article 359, paragraph 1; Unauthorized Collection of Personal Data under Article 146, paragraph 3; and Causing Panic and Disorder under Article 343 of the Criminal Code.<sup>7</sup>

(More on the entry of armed criminal police officers into the premises of several civil society organizations can be found in the <u>Media Scene Monitoring Report for February</u> 2025).

#### Report Published on the Council of Europe Platform for the Protection of Journalism and Safety of Journalists

At the beginning of March, the report "Media Freedom in Europe: Confronting Political Pressure, Disinformation, and the Erosion of Media Independence" was published on the Council of Europe's Platform for the Protection of Journalism and Safety of Journalists. The report states that Serbia, Turkey, and Georgia share second place in the number of attacks on the physical safety and integrity of journalists.

The report also highlights Serbia as a country where local and regional journalists face significantly more difficult conditions than their colleagues working in larger cities or national media outlets: their salaries are lower, they have fewer resources, and institutional support is minimal. The report mentions a campaign targeting the editor-in-chief of the KRIK portal, Stevan Dojčinović, which involved the manipulation of disinformation with the intent to intimidate him. It also references the cases of N1 Television journalist Vanja Đurić and Nova S Television journalist Željko Veljković, who were subjected to online hate speech incited by politicians. The acquittal of four former State Security Department officials, previously convicted at first instance for the murder of journalist Slavko Ćuruvija, is described as a significant "step backward." The result of this reversal is as follows: the perpetrators and instigators of crimes against journalists remain unpunished, journalists and civil society are discouraged, and the public loses trust in the independence of the judiciary.<sup>8</sup>

#### **Public Broadcaster and Media Darkness**

At a gathering in the city of Bor on March 2, the President of the Republic of Serbia called the RTS (Radio Television of Serbia) correspondent from Niš an "imbecile." The comment was "provoked" by her remark that during the protest "Student Edict," a fifteen-minute silence "echoed loudly."<sup>9</sup>

Students condemned the President's statement and expressed their support for the journalist — not only for her but for all journalists who perform their work conscientiously, responsibly, and in accordance with the Journalists' Code of Ethics of Serbia. They called on RTS to publicly respond and stand in defense of their colleague.<sup>10</sup>

The RTS Editorial Board also deemed the President's statement inappropriate. The RTS Correspondents' Office condemned the statement and demanded a public apology from the President.<sup>11</sup>

Journalists' associations reminded the President of the legal framework and called on him to issue a public apology to RTS correspondents and to "begin fostering a culture and ethics of public discourse," meaning he should stop using "hate speech and aggressive rhetoric that incites discrimination and aggressive behavior."<sup>12</sup>

Following these reactions, the President issued an "apology."

"Let's be clear — as President of the Republic, regardless of the daily torment I endure, even though I am not competent [for media matters], I have no right to call anyone an imbecile, and I apologize to the citizens of Serbia and the journalists of the aforementioned RTS bureau for having done so. However, I also think equally poorly of the professionalism and objectivity of the said journalists. I believe they are a disgrace to their profession — that is, I believe they are not journalists but political activists."<sup>13</sup>

> Не постоји лепши и важнији задатак и циљ, од тога да чувате и волите своју државу.

H. Byrut

**VUČIĆ O NOVINARU RTS - IMBECIL!** 

7

In an open letter, more than forty journalists from Niš informed the public that they would cease reporting on the President's activities until he issued a proper public apology to their colleague.<sup>14</sup> Their decision was supported by colleagues from other cities, including Bujanovac, Vranje, Bosilegrad, Vladičin Han, Preševo, Leskovac, Prokuplje, as well as reporters from the RTS bureau in Novi Sad.<sup>15</sup>

International news agencies reported on the insult to the RTS correspondent and the President's so-called apology.<sup>16</sup>

Students and citizens expressed support for the RTS correspondents by gathering in front of the RTS bureau in Niš.<sup>17</sup>

The following organizations called on their members to stand in solidarity with their colleagues and to refrain from covering the Serbian President's activities until he issues a proper apology to the journalists he insulted: the Association of Online Media (AOM), the Independent Journalists' Association of Vojvodina (NDNV), the Independent Journalists' Association of Serbia (NUNS), the Business Association of Local and Independent Media – Lokal Pres, the Slavko Ćuruvija Foundation, and the Trade Union GS KUM "Nezavisnost."<sup>18</sup>

Meanwhile, the ruling party claimed that the public broadcaster was "violating all principles of journalism" and represented "the strike force of a color revolution attempt in Serbia."<sup>19</sup> This was echoed by the President himself, who spoke of a "special role" played by RTS in a "color revolution."<sup>20</sup> Concluding his statement with a message that Radio Television of Serbia would be "returned to the people," the President added:

"We will not endanger the lives of RTS workers or their right to lie and mislead the public — just as N1 and Nova S do, only to the much much higher degree — but these [RTS] have a much greater responsibility."<sup>21</sup> \*\*\*

A number of employees at Radio Television of Serbia (RTS) have been consistently supporting the student protests. (Editorial departments responsible for RTS's cultural programming — including the Culture and Arts Editorial Team, the Drama and Domestic Series Program, the Documentary Program, the Children's Program, and the Dramaturgical Department of the Cultural and Artistic Program) — signed a joint statement declaring that the majority of employees in RTS's cultural and artistic programming support the students' demands. They described the student movement as "responsible, courageous, and persistent," and as a fight for a society based on values that are noble, deeply patriotic, and oriented toward a better future.<sup>22</sup>

Employees at Radio Belgrade have also voiced their support for the students' demands. In a statement signed by the majority of employees from the Cultural and Artistic Programming Department of Radio Belgrade's Second Program, the Music Editorial Department of the Second Program, the Drama Program of Radio Belgrade, the Editorial Department for Documentary Work and Political Culture of the Second Program, the Production Department of the Second Program, and the Third Program of Radio Belgrade, it was written: "This generation of young people, through non-violent struggle, brings us back to the values of justice, a free spirit, and responsibility. It is up to us to attend their lesson in political culture."<sup>23</sup>

The Music Production Department of Radio Television of Serbia, together with its ensembles, also issued a statement fully supporting "the students' demands and their sincere fight for a responsible and just society."<sup>24</sup>

The RTS trade union "Nezavisnost" expressed unequivocal support for the students as well.

The Editorial Board of the RTS News Program — widely regarded as a master at crafting news in ways that cause the most damage exactly where they want it — once again demonstrated that it does not operate in the public interest nor in the interest of truthful and timely reporting. The clear intention — perhaps driven by a desire to outdo the spin doctors and liars from an era we all wish to forget — to create chaos, because such individuals thrive in chaos, must not be allowed to succeed this time. [...] Colleagues — editors, journalists, presenters, editors, cameramen, lighting technicians, sound engineers, technicians, managers, directors — we urge you all to disassociate yourselves from this version of RTS. All of us contributed to what RTS has become today. Some more, some less. Many through silence, others through action."<sup>25</sup>

In early March, the ASNS trade union of production and technical workers employed at RTS's Joint Media Institution submitted a formal request for the dismissal of Nenad Stefanović, editor-in-chief of the news program.<sup>26</sup> (The open letter by RTS journalist Milan Srdić and the union's demand for Stefanović's dismissal were previously covered in the <u>Media Scene Monitoring Report for January 2025</u>).

The Trade Union of the Public Media Institution Radio-Television of Vojvodina and the "Nezavisnost" Union of the same institution issued a public statement addressing Minister of the Interior Ivica Dačić, asking: "At whose request and on what grounds has the Ministry of Internal Affairs of Serbia deployed police officers to remain, around the clock, for a month and a half now, inside the premises of the provincial public broadcaster?"<sup>27</sup>

An informal group of RTS employees named "Our pRoTeSt," which had student support, called on citizens in early March to participate in a protest titled "The Silence Echoes," held in front of the RTS building.<sup>28</sup> The employees demanded from their superiors that RTS report objectively on events of public interest and that the news program include a diversity of viewpoints.<sup>29</sup>

\*\*\*

During an appearance by the President of Serbia, Aleksandar Vučić, on RTS's Dnevnik 2 central news program, journalist and editor Bojana Mlađenović referred to the protesters as a "mob."<sup>30</sup> Her remarks sparked a strong backlash from the student movement. In response, students decided to block the entrance to RTS for twenty-two hours, a decision that was supported by other citizens as well. In a show of solidarity, students from Novi Sad and Kragujevac blocked access to Radio-Television Vojvodina<sup>31</sup> and Radio-Television Kragujevac.<sup>32</sup>

After access to the RTS building was blocked, some employees began using the basement entrance to enter the premises.<sup>33</sup> Goran Karadžić, Director of Radio-Television Vojvodina, refused the students' request for the provincial public broadcaster to report on the blockade.<sup>34</sup> As a result, regular programming was suspended on both RTV and RTS.<sup>35</sup>

Branko Stanković, author of the show "Kvadratura kruga" broadcast on RTS, announced he would cease filming episodes of the program as long as his colleagues continued to refer to the people as a "mob."<sup>36</sup> Journalist Dane Ilić refused to use alternate entrances under police escort to host the RTS morning show.<sup>37</sup>

The Journalists' Association of Serbia called for unobstructed access to the building for public service media employees. While stating that obstructing journalists from doing their job is unacceptable, the association also emphasized that protest as a form of criticism of public service media coverage is a legitimate expression.<sup>38</sup>

Darko Šper, the chief union representative of RTV's "Nezavisnost" union, began a hunger strike inside the RTV building. He took this step after employee demands remained unmet, despite promises from General Director Goran Karadžić. Among the demands were that Karadžić submit a formal request to the Management Board for the dismissal of Acting Editor-in-Chief of the First Program Nenad Ćaćić, that he meet with a student delegation involved in the blockade with union mediation, and that police officers leave the RTV premises.<sup>39</sup> Though dissatisfied with the lack of progress, Šper ended his hunger strike after seven days due to health concerns.<sup>40</sup>

#### **Protest Action "General Strike"**

Members of the Media Freedom Coalition joined the protest action "General Strike," organized by students on March 7. The Media Freedom Coalition issued a public call to its members, all media outlets, and media professionals to express solidarity with the students by halting their work in support of the students' demands. Member organizations of the Coalition participated in a one-day strike and called on media outlets to symbolically stop their work from 11:52 a.m. to 12:07 p.m.: TV stations to go dark, online media to black out their websites, and radio stations to pause their broadcasts.<sup>41</sup>

Several outlets responded to the students' call, including members of the United Media group<sup>42</sup>, Cenzolovka<sup>43</sup>, Danas<sup>44</sup>, Južne vesti<sup>45</sup>, and Nedeljnik<sup>46</sup>.

Five media outlets in Kosovo that report in Serbian also expressed support.<sup>47</sup> The editorial board of Insajder TV stated it would not participate in the general strike but would report on it.<sup>48</sup>



Illustration: Marko Somborac

### **II. ATTACKS, THREATS AND PRESS**URE

Since the beginning of 2025, a total of 20 cases have been opened by public prosecutors' offices based on criminal complaints (four in January, seven in February, and nine in March). The reported incidents affected 22 individuals, 21 of whom work in the public interest in the field of information. Of those affected, 13 were men (61.9%) and 8 were women (38.1%).<sup>49</sup>

Ten of the cases are being handled by the Special Public Prosecutor's Office for High-Tech Crime. These incidents involved 10 victims: three men (30%) and seven women (70%).

As of March 31, 2025, the following actions had been taken in these cases:

• In one case, proceedings are underway in court based on an indictment by the public prosecutor;

- In one case, evidence collection is ongoing;
- In 18 cases, a request has been filed for gathering relevant information.

According to the NUNS database, there were a total of nine physical assaults, twenty-one verbal threats, and sixty instances of pressure. A notable incident involved the denial of entry into Serbia for journalists from Slovenia and Croatia who had planned to report on the "On 15th for the 15" protest (March 15).<sup>50</sup>

#### Pressure and Attacks on Journalists Before and During the "On 15th for the 15" Protest

The Beta news agency reported that, the day before the "On 15th for the 15" protest, journalists and employees of Radio Belgrade 2, Radio Belgrade 3, and Radio 202 were told they would not be allowed to enter the Radio Belgrade building until Monday, March 17. According to Beta's source, it was decided that only journalists "loyal to the leadership and the regime" would work on Radio Belgrade's First Program, possibly from a relocated site for security reasons.<sup>51</sup>

Following the release of an audio recording of a wiretapped conversation, just a day before the protest, activist and student Lazar Dinić and members of the Movement of Free Citizens — Lado Jovović, Marija Vasić, Davor Stefanović, Srđan Đurić, and Mladen Cvijetić — were detained. Their homes were searched, and two days later they were placed in 30-day detention. A group of 25 civil society organizations issued a statement condemning the arrests. One of the detainees' attorneys confirmed that the recording had been made by the Security Information Agency (BIA) based on an order from the Higher Court in Belgrade. The recording was broadcast by pro-government media outlets, which described the activists as terrorists trying to overthrow the state. These claims were echoed by top government officials.<sup>52</sup>

While covering the protest, a journalist and cameraman from Insajder TV were obstructed by an unknown man who blocked their camera with a flag.<sup>53</sup> Several foreign journalists were detained at the Serbian border to prevent them from covering the protest. The stated reason was a so-called "security risk." Among those denied entry were journalists from Slovenian outlet POP TV and Croatian outlets and agencies RTL<sup>54</sup>, Slobodna Dalmacija<sup>55</sup>, Piksel<sup>56</sup>, and Kropiks<sup>57</sup>. Croatian journalist and activist Iva Anzulović was also denied entry to Serbia.<sup>58</sup>

Domestic and international audiences condemned the Serbian authorities' actions, calling them a violation of human rights and a breach of the Law on Public Information and Media, which states that "freedom of public information must not be violated through abuse of official position or public authority."<sup>59</sup>

During the protest, according to testimony from a large number of citizens and video recordings capturing the moment, a powerful (acoustic, thermal...) shock was felt on Kralja Milana Street — between the Beograđanka building, the Student Cultural Center (SKC), the Yugoslav Drama Theatre (JDP), and Masarikova Street — while a fifteen-minute silent vigil in honor of the victims of Novi Sad canopy collapse was held. Attendees described the shock as a loud roar, comparing it to the sound of a stampede, an aircraft, or an oncoming vehicle in a tunnel. It was perceived as an invisible force descending from the sky or tearing through the ground beneath them. The shock triggered intense fear and panic among the protesters. The organizations Građanske inicijative (Civic Initiatives), the Belgrade Centre for Human Rights, CRTA, FemPlatz, the Lawyers' Committee for Human Rights (YUCOM), and the A11 Initiative began collecting citizen testimonies and documenting symptoms and problems reported following the incident (including intense fear, panic, shock, rapid heartbeat, trembling, and disorientation). Their conclusion was that there are serious indications that some form of unauthorized device may have been used to produce the shock.<sup>60</sup>

The Ministry of Internal Affairs<sup>61</sup>, the Ministry of Defense<sup>62</sup>, and the Security Information Agency (BIA)<sup>63</sup> denied credible allegations that a so-called "sound cannon" or any other unlawful device was used during the protest.

The Higher Public Prosecutor's Office also issued a statement, ordering the First Basic Public Prosecutor's Office to open a case and identify individuals who publicly claimed that a "sound cannon" had been used. The order was issued "due to the existence of grounds for suspicion that the criminal offense of Causing Panic and Disorder, under Article 343 of the Criminal Code, was committed in that way."<sup>64</sup>

The First Basic Public Prosecutor's Office complied with the order of the Higher Prosecutor's Office and instructed the Ministry of Internal Affairs to determine what occurred during the fifteen-minute silent vigil, when "a loud and unusual sound was heard, causing panic, running, pushing, and people falling on Kralja Milana Street, "and to investigate whether "a pyrotechnic device, weapon, or other generally dangerous means was used that could have endangered the life and health of the gathered citizens."<sup>65</sup>

Two days after issuing the statement, a new one followed. The Prosecutor's Office declared that, based on the collected reports, it had concluded that no so-called "sound cannon" had been used. Nevertheless, the office stated that it would continue working to determine the cause of the citizens' behavior during the incident.<sup>66</sup>

#### Detention of Nemanja Šarović, reporter for KTV from Zrenjanin and leader of the movement "Love, Faith, Hope"

On March 8, Nemanja Šarović, reporting live for KTV television, covered events from an improvised camp in Pionirski Park.<sup>67</sup> The camp had been set up in front of the Presidency by members of a group called Students 2.0, which claimed to be motivated by a desire to study and strongly opposed the actions of other students who were blocking universities in pursuit of broader human rights-related demands. Shortly thereafter, alongside Students 2.0, a group of men claiming to be veterans of the Special Operations Unit (JSO) — disbanded in the 2003 police operation "Sablja" (Sabre, after assasination of first democratic Prime Minister Zoran Đinđić) — also set up tents.<sup>68</sup>

Šarović approached each of his (potential) interviewees politely and asked entirely relevant and expected questions, staying within the bounds of the gathering's stated purpose. If they claimed to be students, he asked at which faculty they studied and for how long. Few were willing to answer. However, while they may have refused to respond, they were not hesitant to launch accusations: that he was a traitor, that he didn't pay child support, that he misused travel reimbursements during his term in office, and so on. One woman among the group told him: "We're all going to ride you now."<sup>69</sup>

At one point, a young woman dressed as a security shouted at Šarović, "You, get the hell out of the city!" She grabbed his arm and, in a raised voice filled with tension, said, "You're not allowed to attack students!" Shortly after that, his microphone was knocked from his hand.<sup>70</sup> A crowd formed around him, people shouted that he was a violent man, and blocked his movement. They raised a flag high to prevent the KTV cameraman from recording what was happening. One older man threw coffee on Šarović.<sup>71</sup>

After that, a plainclothes police officer approached Šarović and ordered him to leave Pionirski Park. Initially, the reason given for the order was a disturbance of public order and peace, but this was later changed to concerns for Šarović's safety. When the journalist refused to leave, wanting to continue reporting, additional uniformed officers arrived as reinforcement, and the journalist was forcibly taken to a police vehicle and transported to the police station. Šarović offered passive resistance throughout.<sup>72</sup>

Due to feeling unwell at the station, Šarović was transported to the Emergency Center in an ambulance, accompanied by police.<sup>73</sup> After being examined, he was told he would have to return to the station with police escort to sign and receive a detention order. Šarović refused, pointing out that four hours had already passed,<sup>74</sup> and that the Criminal Procedure Code stipulates that the collection of information may last no longer than four hours — unless the person giving information consents to a longer duration, which Šarović had not.<sup>75</sup>

Two days after the controversial incident, the Ministry of Internal Affairs issued a statement saying that a request to initiate misdemeanor proceedings against Šarović would be filed for "disrupting a student gathering in Pionirski Park, based on a report by participants." He was charged with the offense of indecent, insolent, and reckless behavior under Article 8 of the Law on Public Order and Peace.<sup>76</sup>

The domestic public condemned the arrest of Nemanja Šarović.<sup>77</sup> The Journalists' Association of Serbia (UNS) reacted strongly to the incident. In its statement, it also condemned the police's treatment of Danas daily journalist Vojin Radovanović, who was recording Šarović's removal to the police station. Radovanović told UNS that, instead of receiving an answer to his question about why Šarović was being taken away, he was pushed several times by police officers. According to Radovanović, two officers told him he would be detained if he did not move, and they also threatened arrest to KTV owner Danijel Radić, who was present the entire time.<sup>78</sup>

Just a few days later, Nemanja Šarović was again taken to the police station. The public learned of the event through social media and media outlets, where a video appeared showing Šarović stating, as he was being escorted to the station, that he had been summoned to report to the police at 3:00 PM on the same day—and that the summons had been delivered at 3:00 PM.<sup>79</sup>

After being released, Šarović explained that the reason for his detention was a video report he had produced that day. He had attempted to ask the police present in Pionirski Park what they intended to do about the large number of unregistered tractors parked nearby. The video shows that none of the uniformed officers responded to his question. As a result of this incident, Šarović was charged with obstructing police officers in the performance of their duties and with verbal abuse.<sup>80</sup>

During his third visit to Pionirski Park, one of the individuals present forcibly took Šarović's mobile phone from his hand. The police did not react.<sup>81</sup>

#### **Issue of the Right to Report from Pionirski Park**

TV N1 journalist Miodrag Sovilj was also ordered to leave Pionirski Park. The request was made by an unidentified man wearing a protective mask. He told the journalist that filming was not allowed and that the order came from the police. Sovilj verified the validity of this information with two uniformed police officers, who said they were unaware of any such order and confirmed that Pionirski Park is public space. When he attempted to return, the same man who had relayed the ban blocked his path and refused to communicate, turning his back on him.<sup>82</sup>



#### Attack on BIRN Journalist Saša Dragojlo

Investigative journalist Saša Dragojlo was attacked near the Đeram green market in Belgrade while performing his journalistic duties. Dragojlo was filming a commotion among citizens protesting in front of a Serbian Progressive Party booth. He identified himself, but this did not stop an unidentified man from attacking him. Dragojlo reported that the police, despite being nearby and aware that he was on duty, refused to intervene.<sup>83</sup>

Journalist associations responded to the incident. The attack was reported to the relevant institutions<sup>84</sup>, and BIRN journalists identified the attacker.<sup>85</sup>

#### Pressure on Journalists Reporting from Protests in Novi Sad, the Village of Veliki Izvor, Zrenjanin and Sremska Mitrovica

The TV N1 crew was subjected to insults while reporting from a gathering of parents in front of the "Sonja Marinković" elementary school in Novi Sad. Some parents had gathered to support teachers on strike, while others called for the normalization of classes. A member of the group demanding a return to regular classes called the N1 journalists "Ustaše," referred to the station as "Ustaša TV," and tried to snatch journalist Žarko Bogosavljević's phone while pushing him.<sup>86</sup>

Journalist Brankica Matić was reporting from a public gathering in front of the "Miloš Crnjanski" elementary school in Novi Sad, organized by parents demanding the resumption of regular classes. When she attempted to interview one of the participants, she was first verbally assaulted and then physically attacked by a man who grabbed her phone. The journalist immediately sought help from nearby police officers, but was told there were no grounds for filing a report since she had not sustained injuries. When she informed them that the attack had been recorded, they responded that they did not have the necessary forms with them.<sup>87</sup>



Miljko Stojanović, a journalist from Glas Zaječara, was physically attacked while reporting on a protest drive organized by residents of the village of Veliki Izvor as part of the "Noise Against Dictatorship" campaign. According to Stojanović, an unknown individual grabbed his arm during filming, while he was also subjected to verbal pressure.<sup>88</sup> Dijana Šćekić, journalist and editor-in-chief of Ozon Media from Sremska Mitrovica, was verbally assaulted by an unidentified man while reporting from a protest in front of the Medical School in Sremska Mitrovica. He directed highly vulgar insults at her and made false claims about her private life. According to the journalist, a nearby police officer did not react. She reported the incident to the relevant authorities.<sup>89</sup>

Jovan Njegović Drndak, photo editor of the Zrenjanin newspaper, was obstructed by an unidentified man who got in his face, preventing him from filming a protest in front of the courthouse in Zrenjanin. The man insulted students and Drndak as well. According to Drndak's report, the police officers present responded in a timely manner.<sup>90</sup>

#### **Targeting of N1 Television Journalists**

The database of attacks on journalists maintained by the NUNS recorded a case of targeted intimidation against TV N1 journalists. Posters appeared featuring the N1 logo with an Ustaša cap superimposed and the message: "Ustaše from N1, you are not welcome in Aranđelovac!" The posters were signed by the conservative movement "Naši."<sup>91</sup>

Strongly condemning the targeting of N1 media, NUNS emphasized that such threatening messages are not only hate speech but also "a direct call to violence and an endangerment of journalists' safety."<sup>92</sup>

TV N1 journalists also received threats via email. These threats were reported to the competent public prosecutor's office.<sup>93</sup>

In March, N1 journalists were blocked from entering their building. Among those involved in the blockade, journalists from Raskrikavanje and KRIK recognized members of the Socialist Movement party — local government officials, directors of state-owned companies, and associates of then Deputy Prime Minister of Serbia, Aleksandar Vulin.<sup>94</sup>

Almost no one present was willing to speak to the journalists. When asked about the reason for their presence and who organized the gathering, most people turned their heads away and tried to hide from the camera. One man attempted to snatch a journalist's phone.<sup>95</sup>

The blockade lasted nearly two hours. Citizens gathered at the scene to show support for N1 employees.<sup>96</sup>

Experts described the event as a serious act of political pressure on independent media.<sup>97</sup>

Aleksandar Vulin confirmed that members of the Socialist Movement had blocked TV N1 and stated from the parliamentary floor: "It won't be hard for us to come again — if you didn't hear us clearly, if you didn't understand us, we'll come back and be louder."<sup>98</sup>

### Searches of Journalists Entering the National Assembly of the Republic of Serbia

Journalists from several media outlets were subjected to detailed searches when entering the National Assembly of the Republic of Serbia. As recorded in NUNS's Database of Attacks on Journalists: "If there was any sound from the metal detector, they were required to remove jackets, belts, and set aside their equipment, which had not previously been standard practice."<sup>99</sup>

## Threats Against Enes Radetinac, Editor and Journalist of TV A1 from Novi Pazar

TV A1 editor and journalist Enes Radetinac was accused by an anonymous individual on Instagram of promoting evil. The messages, which mentioned Radetinac and his wife, were posted as comments under a TV A1 sketch in which he appeared. The case was reported to the competent public prosecutor's office.<sup>100</sup>

#### Insults and Threats Directed at Biljana Roganović, Editor and Journalist of Online Press from Prokuplje

Biljana Roganović, editor and journalist of Online Press from Prokuplje, received insults and threats over the phone. The case was reported to the police, and the journalist was called in to give a statement.<sup>101</sup>

#### Threatening Messages Sent to Brankica Stanković, Editor-in-Chief of Insajder Television

At the beginning of March, Brankica Stanković received a series of offensive and threatening messages via the social network X. One message included a video showing a group of hooligans chanting from the stands: "You're dangerous like a snake, you'll end up like Ćuruvija, Brankica you whore."

The video was of a 2009 incident in which a group of hooligans brought an inflatable doll (meant to represent the journalist) to the stadium stands, waving it, throwing it, kicking it, and impaling it on a pole. As a result of that incident, Miloš Radosavljević Kimi, one of the leaders of Partizan's fan group Alkatraz, was sentenced to 16 months in prison; Goran Klještan, leader of the Shadows fan group, and member Aleksandar Perišić were given suspended prison sentences of 10 months; Milan Gudurić received a suspended sentence of one year.<sup>102</sup>

The new threats, along with a formal complaint citing the endangerment of the journalist's safety, were forwarded to the competent prosecutor's office.

#### Attack on Vuk Cvijić, Radar weekly Journalist

Nearly eleven months after the attack on Vuk Cvijić in central Belgrade, the First Basic Public Prosecutor's Office determined that the journalist had been struck and pushed by Milan Lađević, one of the co-owners and publishers of the pro-government tabloids Srpski Telegraf and Republika.rs. However, the prosecution concluded that Lađević had not committed the criminal offense of violent behavior, nor any other crime subject to prosecution ex officio.<sup>103</sup>

According to the decision, reviewed by journalists of Nova.rs, Lađević and Cvijić gave differing accounts of the event (Lađević denied hitting Cvijić), and surveillance footage was submitted to the prosecution only after several months. Although the act was described as violent, the prosecutor ruled that the lack of reaction from bystanders — i.e., that public peace was not disturbed — meant there were no grounds for prosecution.<sup>104</sup>

NUNS expressed disappointment and concern over the prosecutor's decision. Cvijić is expected to file a complaint against the dismissal of the criminal report.<sup>105</sup>

#### (Un)favorable Conditions for Reporting in Serbian in Kosovo

The SafeJournalists Network condemned the rhetoric of Kosovo Central Election Commission (CEC) member Sami Kurteshi, who referred to the Association of Journalists of Kosovo (AJK) and the Kosovo Women Journalists Network (KWJN) as "a coalition of criminal groups." The network described his statements as threatening and defamatory and called on the relevant institutions to urgently ensure the safety of journalists and uphold press freedom.<sup>106</sup>

After publishing an article about the sudden suspension of newborn and death registrations in the Municipality of North Mitrovica, KoSSev journalist Dragana Vukosavljević began facing pressure from Fatima Staviljeci, a municipal official and until recently head of the Civil Registration Office in that municipality. This was not the first time the journalist had contacted Staviljeci regarding civil registry issues, as Staviljeci had previously provided information and directed her to the relevant ministries in Pristina. During their communications, Staviljeci did not request anonymity.<sup>107</sup>

After the article was published, however, Staviljeci expressed anger that her name was mentioned in the piece instead of attributing the information to the Civil Registry Office. She told the journalist that her name must not be used and threatened to arrive with the police within two minutes.<sup>108</sup>

The editor of the KoSSev portal was unable to determine why pressure was exerted on the journalist. KoSSev informed its readers that, by the time the article was published, neither the police nor the official Fatima Staviljeci had appeared at the newsroom. The portal announced it would report the incident to professional journalist associations and the Ombudsman's Office in Kosovo.<sup>109</sup>

Journalist associations condemned the actions of the municipal official and called on relevant institutions to investigate the case.<sup>110</sup>

In a series of articles published on the Srpski Glas portal — whose ownership remains unknown — the Serbian-language media outlet Radio Goraždevac in Metohija was accused of "acting in favor of independent Kosovo." The outlet responded by emphasizing that it is the only Serbian-language media organization operating in Metohija, that it has been reporting professionally for decades under extremely difficult conditions, and that it plays a vital role for the local Serbian community.<sup>111</sup>

### III.(UN)ETHICAL CONDUCT (NOT) IN ACTION

A fire broke out at an unlicensed nightclub in Kočani, North Macedonia, during a concert attended by more than 500 people. At least fifty people were killed, and hundreds were injured. Domestic and international media organizations, along with the Macedonian Media Ethics Council (CMEM), urged the media to adhere strictly to professional reporting standards, to show empathy, and to share accurate information while respecting the privacy of the victims.<sup>112</sup>

The day after the tragedy, Serbian President Aleksandar Vučić visited citizens of North Macedonia being treated at the Clinical Center of Serbia, accompanied by a large group of journalists and cameramen. Journalist associations<sup>113</sup> and media unions in both Serbia and North Macedonia condemned the visit as dangerous self-promotion and ethically unacceptable due to the risk it posed to the injured patients.<sup>114</sup>

In a statement issued by the Independent Journalists' Association of Serbia (NUNS), it was noted:

NUNS strongly condemns this government move and demands accountability for endangering patient health. A visit by multiple individuals who are not clinical staff should never have been allowed. [...] Regime tabloids exploited the tragedy to the fullest, with headlines that cannot even be called 'clickbait' but rather represent a gross and ruthless violation of the victims' dignity.<sup>115</sup>

The association called on the Ministry of Information and Telecommunications to respond to the publication of photos and videos showing grieving family members, their private moments, and gravesites by media outlets including Republika, Kurir, Blic, Alo, Telegraf, and Mondo.<sup>116</sup>

Subsequently, the Ministry issued a public warning and requested that the photos and videos from the funerals be removed.<sup>117</sup>

## IV. MONITORING THE ADOPTION OF NEW LAWS

The Government of the Republic of Serbia, currently in a caretaker role, withdrew the draft Law on Free Access to Information of Public Importance from parliamentary procedure. No explanation was provided for this decision.<sup>118</sup>

On the same day the draft was submitted to the National Assembly, the organization Partners Serbia submitted a request to both the government and the assembly to suspend the adoption process, noting that the proposed solutions failed to address key problems identified by civil society, lawyers, journalists, and other participants in the public consultation.<sup>119</sup>

Illustration: Unsplash / Absolut Vision

### V. IMPLEMENTATION OF EXISTING REGULATIONS

#### **Regulatory Authority for Electronic Media (REM)**

REM has begun publishing reports on its website prepared by the Monitoring and Analysis Service based on complaints filed against broadcasters since the expiration of the mandate of the previous REM Council (November 5, 2024). These reports have no legal effect, as final decisions are made by the REM Council. According to UNS, the former Council frequently disregarded these reports when making decisions.<sup>120</sup>

#### **REM and the Alleged Statement by Tamara Skrozza**

REM rejected a complaint filed by NUNS against TV Pink concerning their reporting on a supposed statement by journalist Tamara Skrozza. REM stated that there were "no grounds to initiate proceedings ex officio against the Pink Media Group." (More on this case in <u>Monitoring of the Media Scene for Ferbuary 2025</u>).

However, journalists from the portal Cenzolovka obtained information that REM's Monitoring and Analysis Service had concluded that TV Pink had broadcast a segment attributing a statement to Skrozza that she clearly did not make. The report stated that this amounted to hate speech and that the content was not in line with the Rulebook on the Protection of Human Rights in the Media. The service recommended initiating an investigative procedure, but the REM Council ignored this recommendation.<sup>121</sup>

#### **Project-Based Co-Funding**

According to UNS, as of March 12 only eleven local self-governments had issued public calls for co-funding media content production, despite the legal deadline being March 1. Out of 167 municipalities and cities, 125 had issued calls within the legal timeframe.<sup>122</sup>

The Association of Independent Electronic Media (ANEM) urged the Ministry of Information and Telecommunications to initiate misdemeanor proceedings against municipalities that failed to meet the deadline.<sup>123</sup> ANEM also reminded that delays occurred last year as well and criticized the Ministry for failing to hold responsible officials accountable, despite earlier announcements.<sup>124</sup> ANEM further called for a review of the criteria used to score candidates for selection to project co-funding commissions.

In March, the Ministry of Information and Telecommunications submitted requests to initiate misdemeanor proceedings<sup>125</sup> and established commissions to evaluate submitted projects.<sup>126</sup>

### VI. SLAPP LAWSUITS TARGETING JOURNALISTS AND MEDIA

In March, there were no significant developments regarding the initiation of SLAPP (Strategic Lawsuits Against Public Participation) proceedings.

#### **Supported by:**



This publication was released with the financial support of the European Union, Norway, and the Balkan Trust for Democracy, a project of the German Marshall Fund of the United States. The content is the sole responsibility of the Association of Independent Electronic Media and does not necessarily reflect the official views of the European Union, the Government of Norway, the German Marshall Fund, or the Balkan Trust for Democracy. 1 "<u>Dve novinarke BIRN-a mete špijunskog softvera Pegazus</u>", author: Aleksa Tešić, text published on 27/3/2025 at BIRN portal.

2 <u>"Pegasus protiv novinarki u Srbiji – nedopustivo oružje za ućutkivanje</u>", text published on 27/3/2025 at SafeJournalists portal; <u>"Napadi špijunskog softvera na novinarke BIRN-a Srbija dodatno produbljuju</u> <u>krizu slobode medija</u>", text published on 27/3/2025 at SafeJournalists portal, source IPI.

3 "MFRR i SafeJournalists hitno pozivaju da se prestane sa targetiranjem i zastrašivanjem novinara", text published on 3/3/2025 at Safejournalists site.

4 <u>"Nadležne institucije i dalje ne sprovode istragu o digitalnom nadzoru nad novinarima i aktivistima"</u>, press release published on 24/3/2025 at Bezbedni novinari site.

5 Ibid.

6 Ibid.

7 <u>"Krivična prijava protiv predsednika Vučića i drugih zbog curenja podataka iz istrage protiv Crte"</u>, press release published on 13/3/2025 at CRTA assosiation site.

8 <u>"Platforma SE: Srbija među zemljama s najvećim brojem napada na novinare</u>", text published on 5/3/2025 at N1 site, source Beta.

9 "<u>Objektivni prilog niških novinara RTS-a i uvrede Vučića: Studenti, UNS, kolege osuđuju, Javni servis ne</u>", author: Ljubica Jocić, text published on 2/3/2025 at Južne vesti site.

10 Ibid.

11 <u>"RTS osudio izjavu Vučića, traži izvinjenje zbog vređanja njihove novinarke</u>", text published on 3/3/2025 at Danas daily site, source Beta.

12 "<u>Predsednik Vučić da se izvini zbog vređanja novinara i da prestane da vrši pritisak na Javni medi-jski servis</u>", press release published on 3/3/2025 at NUNS site; <u>"UNS i SINOS: Vučić nema pravo da</u> vređa novinare, treba da se izvini", press release published on 2/3/2025 at UNS portal.

13 "Vučić: Izvinjavam se Dopisništvu RTS-a, mislim da su sramota za svoju profesiju", text published on 3/3/2025 at Insajder portal.

14 "Niški novinari: Nova uvreda Dopisništvu RTS-a od Vučića, bez izveštavanja o predsedničkim aktivnostima do primerenog izvinjenja", text published on 3/3/2025 at Insajder site.

15 "Novinari s juga Srbije i iz dopisništva RTS iz Novog Sada podržavaju kolege iz Niša", text published on 4/3/2025 at Bezbedni novinari site, source N1; "Podršku niškom dopisništvu RTS pružile i kolege iz Leskovca, Bujanovca, Prokuplja i Vranja", text published on 4/3/2025 at JUGmedia site.

16 "AFP i AP o Vučiću: Novinare naziva imbecilima, izvinjava se, i opet napada", text published on 3/3/2025 at Danas daily site, source Beta.

17 "<u>Studenti i građani večeras ispred RTS-a u Nišu: Podrška novinarki i dopisništvu koje je Aleksandar</u> <u>Vučić vređao čak i u izvinjenju</u>", author: Zorica Miladinović, text published on 4/3/2025 at Danas daily site.

18 "<u>Poziv medijima na bojkot aktivnosti predsednika</u>", text published on 5/3/2025 at Slavko Ćuruvija Foundation site.

19 <u>"SNS: RTS krši sva pravila Javnog servisa</u>", press release published on 4/3/2025 at RTS site.

20 "Vučić: RTS ima posebnu, specijalnu ulogu u obojenoj revoluciji", text published on 19/3/2025 at

UNS site, source RTS i UNS.

21 Ibid.

22 <u>"Redakcije kulture RTS-a: Većina zaposlenih u kulturno-umetničkom programu javnog servisa</u> <u>podržavaju zahteve studenata</u>", text published on 3/2/2025 at Danas daily site, source FoNet.

23 "<u>Deo zaposlenih na Radio Beogradu podržao studentske zahteve</u>", text published on 5/2/2025 at Danas daily site, source Beta.

24 "<u>Muzička produkcija RTS u potpunosti podržala zahteve studenata</u>", text published on 28/1/2025 at N1 site.

25 <u>"Sindikat RTS 'Nezavisnost' poziva zaposlene da stanu uz studente i građane</u>", text published on 25/1/2025 at Cenzolovka site.

26 "<u>Sindikat radnika produkcije i tehnike zaposlenih u RTS-u ponovo traži smenu glavnog urednika</u> <u>informativnog programa</u>", author: I. K., text published on 3/3/2025 at NUNS portal.

27 "Policija u RTV-u već više od mesec dana: Zaposleni kažu da ih nekad ometaju u radu, direktor demantuje - Društvo", author: Aleksandar Latas, text published on 5/3/2025 at Danas daily site.

28 <u>"Protest ispred RTS-a "Tišina odjekuje" u 18.30 časova</u>", text published on 7/3/2025 at Danas daily site, source FoNet.

29 "Održan protest ispred RTS: Deo zaposlenih traži promenu uređivačke koncepcije Informativnog programa", text published on 7/3/2025 at Insajder TV site.

30 "<u>Ovo je povod za blokadu: Novinarka RTS studente nazvala ruljom</u>", author: Andrija Lazarević, text published on 11/3/2025 at Nova.rs.

31 "<u>Blokirana zgrada RTV-a, nema redovnog programa | Novosadski informativni portal 021</u>", text published on 11/3/2025 at Radio 021 site.

32 "<u>Studenti i građani se okupljaju ispred Radio televizije Kragujevac</u>", text published on 11/3/2025 at N1 site, source Nova.rs.

33 <u>"Zaposleni RTS-a ušli kroz suteren u zgradu, jutarnji emituju iz Takovske</u>", text published on 11/3/2025 at N1 site.

34 <u>"Student: Direktor RTV odbio zahtev da se u programu čuje glas studenata, blokada se nastavlja</u>", text published on 11/3/2025 at N1 site, source Beta

35 "<u>Predstavnik sindikata o dešavanjima u RTV: Mi na ovo ne pristajemo, ovo je i naša kuća</u>", author: Ina Džakula, text published on 11/3/2025 at N1 site.

36 "Autor 'Kvadrature kruga': Nema snimanja dok pojedine kolege narod nazivaju ruljom", text published on 11/3/2025 at N1 site, source FoNet.

37 "<u>Novinar RTS Dane Ilić odbio danas da uređuje Jutarnji dnevnik</u>", text published on 11/3/2025 at N1 site, sources N1, FoNet.

38 "<u>UNS: Omogućiti rad novinarima javnih servisa, kritika njihovog rada legitimna</u>", text published on 11/3/2025 at UNS site.

39 "<u>Darko Šper započeo štrajk glađu u zgradi Radio-televizije Vojvodine</u>", text published on 18/3/2025 at NUNS site, source, Nezavisnost" union.

40 "<u>Darko Šper prekinuo štrajk glađu, borbu nastavlja sindikat 'Nezavisnost'</u>", author: I.K., text published on 24/3/2025 at NUNS site.

41 "Za istinu i solidarnost: Mediji u štrajku uz studente i sindikate javnih servisa 7. marta", press release published on 6/3/2025 at Slavko Ćuruvija Foundation site.

42 "<u>TV Nova se pridružuje generalnom štrajku 7. marta, odlaže se emitovanje Survivor-a</u>", text published on 6/3/2025 at TV N1 site.

43 "<u>Cenzolovka se pridružuje generalnom štrajku</u>", text published on 6/3/2025 at Cenzolovka site.

44 "<u>Redakcija Danasa se pridružuje generalnom štrajku</u>", text published on 6/3/2025 at Danas daily site.

45 "Južne vesti podržavaju generalni štrajk", text published on 6/3/2025 at Južne vesti site.

46 "Nedeljnik se pridružuje generalnom štrajku", text published on 6/3/2025 at Nedeljnik weekly site.

47 "<u>Pet srpskih medija sa Kosova sutra u 15-minutnom prekidu rada</u>", text published on 6/3/2025 at KoSSev site.

48 <u>"Vreme je i za pravdu i za istinu</u>", press release published on 7/3/2025 at Insajder TV site.

49 <u>Statistički podaci o postupanju javnih tužilaštava u krivičnim predmetima na štetu bezbednosti lica</u> <u>koja obavljaju poslove od javnog značaja u oblasti informisanja od 2016. do 2025. godine</u>, published on 31/3/2025 at The Supreme Public Prosecution Office site 50 <u>https://www.bazenuns.rs/srpski/napadi-na-novinare</u>

51 <u>Novinarima Radio Beograda II, III i 202 za vikend zabranjen rad, radi samo Prvi program</u>, text published on 14/3/2025 at Beta news agency site.

52 <u>"Hitno zaustaviti politički progon aktivista/kinja omladinske grupe STAV i članova/nica PSG-a "</u>, press release published on 17/3/2025 at NUNS site.

53 <u>https://bazenuns.rs/srpski/detalji-napada-na-novinara/1700</u>

54 "Slovenački novinar za N1: Nisu nas pustili u Srbiju, iako smo imali odgovor Ministarstva informisanja", author: J. P. P., text published on 15/3/2025 at N1 site.

55 "<u>Srpska policija zabranila novinarima Slobodne Dalmacije ulazak u Srbiju</u>", text published on 14/3/2025 at N1 site, source N1 Zagreb.

56 <u>https://bazenuns.rs/srpski/detalji-napada-na-novinara/1710</u>

57 https://bazenuns.rs/srpski/detalji-napada-na-novinara/1709

58 "Novinarki iz Hrvatske zabranjen ulazak u Srbiju: Vraćena sa granice kao bezbednosna pretnja", text published on 14/3/2025 at N1 site.

59 <u>"SafeJournalists: Omogućiti ulazak u Srbiju novinarima i novinarkama iz Hrvatske</u>", press release published on 14/3/2025 at Safejournalists site; <u>"ANEM zahteva da svim novinarima koji žele da prate</u> proteste u Srbiji, bude omogućen ulazak u zemlju i nesmetano obavljanje novinarskog posla", text published on 14/3/2025 at ANEM site; <u>"UNS: Državni organi da omoguće nesmetan rad stranim novinari-</u> ma", press release published on 15/3/2025 at UNS site.

60 "Svedočenja građana: Zvuk koji obara, panika i anksioznost – sumnja na upotrebu sredstva za razbijanje demonstracija", text published on 16/3/2025 at Građanske incijative association site.

61 "<u>MUP demantuje dezinformacije da je tokom večerašnjeg protesta upotrebljen zvučni top</u>", press release published on 15/3/2025 at Ministry of Interior Affairs site

62 "<u>Saopštenje | Ministarstvo odbrane Republike Srbije</u>", press release published on 16/3/2025 at Ministry of Defence site.

63 "<u>BIA odgovara preko tabloida: To je samo masovna panika</u>", authors: N. Rujević, M. L. Janković, K. Stevanović, T. Stanić, text published on 17/3/2025 at Vreme weekly site.

64 <u>Saopštenje Višeg javnog tužilaštva u Beogradu</u>, statement published on 16/3/2025 at Higher Prosecutor's Office site

65 "Tužilaštvo: MUP da utvrdi šta se tačno dogodilo tokom 15 minuta tišine na protestu", text published on 16/3/2025 at Televizija Insajder site.

66 <u>"Tužilaštvo: Nije upotrebljen 'zvučni top', radimo na utvrđivanju 'razloga izazivanja ponašanja građana'</u>, text published on 18/3/2025 at N1 site.

67 "<u>Nemanja kod Ćacija, uživo</u>", video published on 8/3/2025 at KTV YouTube chanell.

68 <u>"Kamp u Pionirskom parku: Šta se dešava u centru Beograda</u>", text published on 12/3/2025 at BBC News in Serbian; <u>"Šta se dešava u Pionirskom parku: Živopisan spisak gostiju</u>", author: Boban Karović, text published on 13/3/2025 at NIN weekly site.

69 "<u>VIDEO: Šta je Šarović pitao studente 2.0 i ko je koga napadao</u>", text published on 10/3/2025 at N1 Television site.

70 Ibid.

71 See footnote 41.

72 "<u>Skrozza o hapšenju Šarovića: Nedopustivo da bude maltretiran dok je na novinarskom zadatku</u>", text published on 9/3/2025 at TV N1 site, source Danas.

73 "<u>Nemanja Šarović nakon privođenja odveden u Urgentni centar</u>", author: V. Radovanović, text published on 8/3/2025 at Danas daily site.

74 "Kako je izgledalo puštanje Nemanje Šarovića?", text published on 8/3/2025 at Danas daily site.

75 Article 288, Paragraph 3 of the Criminal Procedure Code

76 <u>"Protiv Šarovića će biti podnet zahtev za pokretanje prekršajnog postupka</u>", press release published on 10/3/2025 at Ministry of Interior Affairs site.

77 <u>"Studenti o hapšenju Šarovića</u>", text published on 8/3/2025 at Danas daily site., source FoNet, "Udružena prosveta Srbije o hapšenju Šarovića: Vlast guši slobodu govora, hapšenje novinara je znak autoritarnog režima", author: Lea Apro, text published on 8/3/2025 at Danas daily site, <u>"Sagovornici Da-</u> nasa: Hapšenje Šarovića nezakonito i ugrožava slobodu medija", author: Uglješa Bokić, text published on 9/3/2025 at Danas daily site.

78 "<u>Neprihvatljivo privođenje Šarovića i pretnje hapšenjem Radovanović</u>", press release published on 8/3/2025 at UNS site.

79 "<u>Ponovo priveden Nemanja Šarović</u>", text published on 14/3/2025 at Nova.rs.

80 "<u>Šarović pušten, priveli ga zbog reportaže u Pionirskom parku</u>", text published on 14/3/2025 at TV N1 site.

81 "<u>Nemanja Šarović napadnut kod Pionirskog parka dok je snimao traktore</u>", text published on 17/3/2025 at N1 site.

82 "<u>Pionirski park je naš, ne možeš da uđeš</u>: <u>Maskirani muškarac sprečavao ekipu N1 dok je snimala</u> <u>raščišćavanje kampa</u>, author: Miodrag Sovilj, text published on 17/3/2025 at N1 site.

83 "<u>NUNS: Sankcionisati napadača na Sašu Dragojla</u>", press release published on 23/3/2025 at NUNS site.

84 Same

85 "<u>Mujo Kujović identifikovan kao napadač na novinara BIRN-a</u>", text published on 25/3/2025 at BIRN site.

86 "<u>Uvrede na račun ekipe N1 i napad na novinara Žarka Bogosavljevića u Novom Sadu</u>", author: Ksenija Pavkov, text published on 24/3/2025 at N1 site.

87 https://bazenuns.rs/srpski/detalji-napada-na-novinara/1694

88 "<u>Neko me je u gužvi uhvatio za ruku, policija je odmah reagovala": Napadnut novinar Miljko Stojanović iz Zaječara</u>, author: R. Briza, text published on 26/3/2025 at Danas daily site.

89 "Novinarka Dijana Šćekić (OZON MEDIA) izvređana tokom izveštavanja iz Medicinske škole | Sremskomitrovački portal", author: SMP, text published on 20/3/2025 at Ozon media site.

90 "<u>UNS: Neprihvatljive uvrede i unošenje u lice fotoreporteru Njegoviću Drndaku</u>", statement published on 27/3/2025 at UNS site.

91 "<u>Plakati protiv N1 u Aranđelovcu, NUNS: Osuda pretnji i targetiranja koleginica i kolega</u>", text published on 5/3/2025 at N1 site.

92 "<u>Osuda pretnji i targetiranja koleginica i kolega sa N1</u>", statement published on 5/3/2025 at NUNS site.

93 https://bazenuns.rs/srpski/detalji-napada-na-novinara/1693

94 <u>"Iz funkcionerskih fotelja na blokadu Televizije N1</u>", authors: Milica Ljubičić, Sofija Parojčić, text published on 13/3/2025 at Raskrikavanje site

95 Ibid.

96 Ibid.

97 <u>"N1 blokirali Vulinovi socijalisti: Opasan pritisak vlasti na nezavisne medije</u>", author: I. Nikoletić, text published on 14/3/2025 at Danas daily site; <u>"Bodrožić o blokadi N1: Pokazatelj da obavljate funkciju</u> javnog servisa, ljudi spremni da brane slobodnu TV" <u>"Bodrožić o blokadi N1: Pokazatelj da obavljate</u> funkciju javnog servisa, ljudi spremni da brane slobodnu TV", text published on 13/3/2025 at N1 site; "Koalicija za slobodu medija i ANEM osuđuju skup ispred televizije N1 koji su organizovali funkcioneri vladajuće koalicije", statement published on 13/3/2025 at Coalition for Media Freedom site; <u>"Salaj (RSF):</u> Blokadu televizije N1 smatramo vrstom političkog pritiska", text published on 13/3/2025 at N1 site. 98 <u>"Vulin potvrdio da su njegovi ljudi blokirali N1 i zapretio: Neće nam biti teško da dođemo opet</u>", author: B. N., text published on 13/3/2025 at N1 site.

99 Ibid.

100 https://nuns.rs/incident/incident-1684/

101 <u>https://nuns.rs/incident/incident-1685/</u>

102 Monitoring of the Serbian Media Scene for January 2025

103 <u>"Tužilaštvo odlučilo: Milan Lađević pesnicom udario Vuka Cvijića, ali tu nema krivičnog dela"</u>, author: Mihailo Jovićević, text published on 27/3/2025 at Nova.rs.

104 Ibid.

105 "<u>NUNS: Udaranje novinara nije incident, već ozbiljno krivično delo i napad na slobodu medija</u>", statement published on 27/3/2025 at NUNS site.

106 <u>"SafeJournalists: Preteća retorika javnih zvaničnika dovodi novinare i novinarke na Kosovu u opasnosť</u>", statmenet published on 13/3/2025 at SafeJournalists site.

107 "Službenica Opštine Severna Mitrovica vršila pritisak, pa zapretila dolaskom sa policijom u redakciju KoSSev-a", text published on 18/3/2025 at KoSSev site.

108 Ibid.

109 Ibid.

110 "<u>NUNS osuđuje zastrašivanje i pretnje upućene novinarki Kossev-a</u>", statement published on 19/3/2025 at NUNS site; <u>"UNS i DNKIM: Neprihvatljivi zastrašivanje i pretnje novinarki Kosseva Dra-</u> <u>gani Vukosavljević</u>", statement published on 19/3/2025 at UNS site

111 <u>"UNS i DNKiM: Da prestane targetiranje Radio Goraždevca</u>", statement published on 28/3/2025 at UNS site.

112 "Severna Makedonija: Mediji prilikom izveštavanja o tragediji u Kočanima moraju da poštuju novinarsku etiku - SafeJournalista", text published on 19/3/2025 at SafeJournalists site.

113 "UNS: Mediji da poštuju dostojanstvo žrtava u Severnoj Makedoniji i ne objavljuju uznemirujuće sadržaje", statement published on 18/3/2025 at UNS site; "NUNS: Besramno iskorišćavanje žrtava tragedije za ličnu promociju je nedopustivo", text published on 18/3/2025 at UNS site.

114 Ibid.

115 "<u>NUNS: Besramno iskorišćavanje žrtava tragedije za ličnu promociju je nedopustivo</u>", statement published on 18/3/2025 at NUNS site.

116 <u>"NUNS: Mediji da obrišu fotografije i snimke sa sahrane nastradalih u Severnoj Makedoniji</u>", text published on 20/3/2025 at NUNS site.

117 "Ministarstvo informisanja traži da se uklone fotografije i snimci sa sahrana u S. Makedoniji", text published on 20/3/2025 at N1 site.

118 <u>"Vlada povuka predlog Zakona o slobodnom pristupu informacijama od javnog značaja</u>", author: I. K., text published on 10/3/2025 at NUNS site.

119 Same

120 <u>"U odsustvu Saveta: REM počeo da objavljuje izveštaje Službe za nadzor i analizu po prijavama protiv emitera</u>", author: K. Kovač Nastasić, text published on 13/3/2025 at UNS site.

121 <u>"REM nije pokrenuo postupak protiv Pinka uprkos analizi sopstvene stručne službe</u>", author: Danijel Apro, text published on 12/3/2025 at Cenzolovka portal.

122 <u>"Nakon zakonskog roka još 11 opština raspisalo medijske konkurse</u>", author: J. Marković, text published on 12/3/2025 at UNS site.

123 "ANEM traži prekršajne postupke protiv lokalnih samouprava koje nisu raspisale medijske konkurse", text published on 11/3/2025 at N1site, source Beta.

124 "Preispitati kriterijume MIT u procesu bodovanja kandidata za članove konkursnih komisija za

projektno sufinansiranje", statement published on 20/3/2025 at UNS site, source ANEM.

125 "Ministrarstvo informisanja i telekomunikacija podnelo je zahteve za pokretanje prekršajnih postupaka protiv odgovornih lica u jedinicama lokalne samouprave koje u zakonom predviđenom roku nisu raspisale konkurse u oblasti javnog informisanja", statement published on 18/3/2025 at MIT site.
126 "Ministarstvo formiralo komisije za ocenjivanje projekata pristiglih na konkurse za sufinansiranje projekata u oblasti javnog informisanja", statement published on 21/3/2025 at MIT site.

